Proposed revisions to Allegheny County Health Department Rules and Regulations, Article XXI, Air Pollution Control ---

§2105.13, Gasoline Loading Facilities
§2105.14, Gasoline Dispensing Facilities – Stage II Control


LEGISLATIVE SUMMARY

“Stage II” equipment at gasoline stations in Allegheny County has been in place for over two decades to help capture escaping gasoline vapors that could be released during the refueling process leading to increased Ozone pollution formation. The Allegheny County Health Department (ACHD) is proposing changes to Article XXI to address decommissioning Stage II requirements for gasoline dispensing facilities in Allegheny County. 

The Clean Air Act (CAA) allows the EPA to revise or waive CAA Stage II requirements in moderate or above ozone nonattainment areas after EPA determines that Onboard Refueling Vapor Recovery (ORVR) is in widespread use. 

ORVR systems act like a Stage II system on a vehicle. They capture vapors in a canister to be combusted later.  However, the ORVR systems can be incompatible with Stage II systems.  The vacuum-assisted Stage II systems pull air from the ORVR vehicles and return the air to the storage tank.  The air returned to the storage tank pulls vapor out of the liquid fuel in the tank, which, under certain conditions, is vented to the atmosphere.  Over 90% of Stage II systems in Pennsylvania use vacuum assist nozzles (the other system is called a vapor balance Stage II system).

EPA has now waived the CAA Stage II requirements for moderate and worse nonattainment areas. These waivers enable states to repeal Stage II programs, and the Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection is, at the time of this writing, in the process of doing that and ACHD is following suit.  

PA DEP has conducted an analysis called a “Non-Interference Demonstration” or “NID,”  demonstrating that there will be no adverse impact on the air quality from the repeal of the Stage II requirements. The results of this analysis cover Allegheny County as well. 

Simultaneously, DEP is making additional regulatory changes to improve the leakage monitoring capabilities of the remaining Stage 1 systems, and the ACHD Article XXI changes incorporate those changes by reference.

The proposed revision was the subject of a comment period, including a public hearing held on September 27, 2021.  The regulation was approved by the Allegheny County Board of Health at its November 3, 2021 meeting.

Finally, the proposed Article XXI §§2105.13 and 14 changes will be submitted as a revision to the Allegheny County portion of the Pennsylvania State Implementation Plan.
